

SUSTAINABLE INVESTING HIGHLIGHTS

JUNE 2021



Could Exxon's New Engine No. 1 Board Members and the Court Ruling against Royal Dutch Shell Foreshadow Change for the Oil and Gas Industry?

Long a political heavyweight across the globe, the oil companies recently suffered a strong blow after investors, clients, and the courts pushed two of the largest to pay more attention to risks from climate change. In a quest to shake up the oil and gas industry, dissident financial backer, Engine No. 1, won three Exxon board seats.² The vote comes as support for environmental, social, and governance shareholder resolutions have grown. The resolutions raise important corporate responsibility questions at annual shareholder meetings and seek to shape how public companies police themselves.³ The election came as a surprise to an energy sector struggling to address rising investor worries about global warming. It served as a wake-up call to Exxon executives that years of poor profits were no longer acceptable.4

Engine No. 1, founded only seven months ago, on December 1, 2020, prides itself as a company on a mission to shake up the oil industry from the inside out and to push these rich multinationals to prepare for a future without fossil fuel.⁵ Industry titans— BlackRock and As You Sow hailed the Engine No. 1 board win as a welcome development. According to BlackRock, "Exxon and its Board need to assess further the company's strategy and board expertise against the possibility that demand for fossil fuels may decline rapidly in the coming decades [...] The company's current reluctance to do so presents a corporate governance issue that has the potential to undermine the company's long-term financial sustainability." As You Sow's CEO Andrew Behar sees the Engine No. 1 board victory as a "powerful signal [that] has been sent to every oil company, to every company that's polluting, to every company that's in the economy [...] These boards can't continue ignoring their shareholders. Shareholders have said 'enough.' Shareholders are using their power. This has been a long time coming."8



Could Exxon's New Engine No. 1 Board Members and the Court Ruling against Royal Dutch Shell Foreshadow Change for the Oil and Gas Industry? (Continued)

In a second major development, a court in the Hague recently ordered Royal Dutch Shell to cut its carbon emissions by 45% by 2030 in a landmark case brought by Friends of the Earth with over 17,000 co-plaintiffs. Dutch Shell's "sustainability policy was found to be insufficiently 'concrete' by the Dutch court in an unprecedented ruling that will have wide implications for the energy industry and other polluting multinationals." The ruling against Royal Dutch Shell is perceived to set the scene for more corporate climate cases. According to Joana Setzer, assistant professor at the Grantham Research Institute at the London School of Economics and Political Science ("LSE"), "The judgment is "mind-blowing" by "basically changing ... what Shell is at the core. 'That's huge,' the court is telling the company they have to make financial sacrifices and shift their behavior."11



After Archegos Fiasco, Credit Suisse Continues to Drown in an Ocean of Debt **Controversies**

Just as it seemed as though the storm clouds were parting after the Archegos fiasco, Credit Suisse found itself in the news for another debt controversy, this time with GFG Alliance, a U.K. firm run by Sanjeev Gupta. Sanjeev is widely known for buying out troubled steelworks and factories to keep them alive and save jobs. GFG Alliance's problem with Credit Suisse started when its main financier, Greensill Capital UK Ltd, collapsed in March 2021, leaving GFG Alliance scrambling for cash. ¹² According to Reuters, "Credit Suisse Asset Management in March froze \$10 billion of funds managed on behalf of outside investors, whose money is poured into tradefinance loans sourced by the now-insolvent Greensill. As a result, borrowers like steel magnate Sanjeev Gupta's GFG Alliance may be unable to pay, potentially leaving investors on the hook for \$2.3 billion of losses."¹³

In the wake of the GFG Alliance financial problem, the U.K.'s fraud prosecutor opened a probe into Sanjeev Gupta's GFG Alliance over suspicions of fraud and money laundering, causing a potential lender to the group to withdraw from agreements to provide new financing. The U.K. Serious Fraud Office investigation relates to the financing agreement between GFG Alliance and Greensill Capital.14

Meanwhile, the Swiss government has entered a talk to rethink its financial system after Credit Suisse's financial scandals were tied to debt insolvency. 15 Credit Suisse's hefty misfortunes from the breakdown of the Archegos family office and the devastation of customers' ventures supported by bankrupt British agent Greensill have rankled controllers and set off an uncommon conversation among Swiss legislators about fining investors.



Can Bitcoin Go Green?

Bitcoin miners use a large amount of energy to process transactions in exchange for bitcoin payments. ¹⁶ Ultimately, it makes sense that these miners would choose cheap energy (often derived from carbon-intensive fossil fuels such as coal) to feed their computing needs.¹⁷ However, Bitcoin lost over a third of its value in May, perhaps in part due to Elon Musk voicing concerns about bitcoin mining's impact on the environment.¹⁸ This loss in value may be one incentive for bitcoin miners to look at renewable energy.¹⁹ Moreover, Sheldon Bennett, CEO of a crypto miner, DMG Blockchain Solutions Inc, said he had discussions with "multiple banks and financial institutions" that are" willing to pay a premium" for bitcoins that fulfill a growing demand for ESG compliance.²⁰

Shortly after Musk's announcement that Tesla suspended acceptance of bitcoin for vehicle purchases, the Bitcoin Mining Council was created.²¹ This council consists of North American Bitcoin miners, Elon Musk, and others who will "promote energy usage transparency and encourage miners to use renewable sources."22

The concerns over bitcoin mining could potentially be a win for the environment. Ark Invest CEO Cathie Wood spoke at Coindesk's Consensus 2021 conference and said that miners focusing on renewable energy sources "will encourage an acceleration in the adoption of renewables beyond which otherwise would have taken place."²³ She went on further to state that this may make the solar industry, which has been struggling, more attractive.²⁴ It will be interesting to see how the Bitcoin mining industry evolves in the future. Bitcoin Mining Council member Peter Wall, CEO of Argo, is hopeful the council will inspire positive change. ²⁵ According to Wallstreet Journal, "It's early days, it's embryonic. There will be lots of discussions moving forward about the best way to promote sustainable Bitcoin mining and to do it not just in North America."26



Apple Suppliers in China Rely on Forced Labor

Several Apple suppliers may have utilized confined workers in China, as per The Information. Apple has previously denied utilizing vendors who use forced labor of Uyghurs, a Muslim minority group persecuted in China.²⁷ According to the study conducted by The Information, seven of Apple's major suppliers used forced labor programs, including - Luxshare Precision Industry, Avary Holding, CN Innovations, and Suzhou Dongshan Precision Manufacturing Co., Shenzhen Deren Electronic Co., Advanced-Connectek, AcBel Polytech, and Shenzhen Deren Electronic Co.²⁸

Workers can be jailed for refusing to join the work programs, the report says, and those enrolled in the programs are often moved far from their homes.²⁹ Apple does not publicly disclose its suppliers, but the journal confirmed their ties to the corporations through official documentation and current personnel at the suppliers. According to The Information, Amazon, Google, Microsoft, Facebook, and other corporations were also linked to the suppliers. ³⁰



About the SDGs, Targets, and Indicators

The SDGs

The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, adopted by all United Nations Member States in 2015, provides a shared blueprint for peace and prosperity for people and the planet, now and into the future. At its heart are the 17 Sustainable Development Goals ("SDGs"), which are an urgent call for action by all countries - developed and developing - in a global partnership. They recognize that ending poverty and other deprivations must go together with strategies that improve health and education, reduce inequality, and spur economic growth – all while tackling climate change and working to preserve our oceans and forests.³¹

Targets

The SDGs targets are set to be achieved by 2030. There are approximately 169 targets covering a broad range of sustainable development issues.³²

Indicators

The SDGs indicators are used to measure progress made by the United Nations member states towards the achievement of SDGs targets. There are approximately 232 indicators set by the United Nations to measure SDGs progress.³³



Citations

- ¹ Pippa Stevens. "Activist firm Engine No. 1 claims third Exxon board seat." CNBC. June 2, 2021. Accessed June 7, 2021. https://www.cnbc.com/2021/06/02/activist-firm-engine-no-1-claims-third-exxon-board-seat-.html
- ² Heidi Welsh. "Exxon's Shareholder Revolt Is a Warning for Boards Everywhere." Barron's. May 27, 2021. Accessed June 7, 2021. https://www.barrons.com/articles/exxons-shareholder-revolt-is-a-warning-shot-for-boards-everywhere-51622143164
- ³ Andrew Ross Sorkin, Jason Karaian, Sarah Kessler, Michael J. de la Merced, Lauren Hirsch, and Ephrat Livni. "Inside Exxon's Board Fight." May 28, 2021. Accessed June 7, 2021. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/05/28/business/dealbook/exxon-mobil-engine-no-
- ⁴ Jennifer Hiller and Svea Herbst-bayliss. "Engine No. 1 extends gains with the third seat on Exxon board." Reuters. June 2, 2021. Accessed June 7, 2021. https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/engine-no-1-win-third-seat-exxon-board-based-preliminary-results-2021-06-02/
- ⁵ Sébastian SEIBT. "Engine No.1, a tiny 'green' investment fund, is challenging the oil titans." France 24. June 6, 2021. Accessed June 7, 2021. https://www.france24.com/en/americas/20210605-engine-no-1-a-tiny-green-investment-fund-is-challenging-the-oil-titans ⁶ Id.
- ⁷ Svea Herbst-bayliss. "EXCLUSIVE BlackRock backs 3 dissidents to shake up Exxon board -sources." Reuters. May 25, 2021. Accessed June 7, 2021. https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/exclusive-blackrock-backs-three-director-nominees-challenging-
- ⁸ Lorraine Woellert, Ben Lefebvre And America Hernandez. "Powerful signal: In a single day, Big Oil suffers historic blows on climate." Politico. May 26, 2021. Accessed June 7, 2021. https://www.politico.com/news/2021/05/26/big-oil-exxon-climate-491104 ⁹ Jeff Brady. "In A Landmark Case, A Dutch Court Orders Shell To Cut Its Carbon Emissions Faster." NPR. May 26, 2021. Accessed June 7, 2021. https://www.npr.org/2021/05/26/1000475878/in-landmark-case-dutch-court-orders-shell-to-cut-its-carbon-emissionsfaster
- ¹⁰ Daniel Boffey. "Court orders Royal Dutch Shell to cut carbon emissions by 45% by 2030." The Guardian. May 26, 2021. Accessed June 7, 2021. https://www.theguardian.com/business/2021/may/26/court-orders-royal-dutch-shell-to-cut-carbon-emissions-by-45-
- ¹¹ Kalina Oroschakoff, Eline Schaart And America Hernandez. "Shell ordered to slash emissions in 'mind-blowing' Dutch verdict." Politico. May 26, 2021. Accessed June 7, 2021. https://www.politico.eu/article/dutch-court-orders-shell-to-cut-emissions-45-percentby-2030/



Citations

- ¹² Julie Steinberg and Duncan Mavin. "Credit Suisse Looks to Reduce Ties to SoftBank-Backed Greensill Capital." Wall Street Journal. February 28, 2021. Accessed June 7, 2021. https://www.wsj.com/articles/credit-suisse-looks-to-reduce-ties-to-softbank-backedgreensill-capital-11614554669?mod=hp_lista_pos5
- ¹³ Liam Proud. "Credit Suisse best bet is hardball over Greensill." Reuters. May 18, 2021. Accessed June 7, 2021. https://www.reuters.com/breakingviews/credit-suisse-best-bet-is-hardball-over-greensill-2021-05-18/
- ¹⁴ Ellen Milligan, Lucca De Paoli, and Eddie Spence. "U.K. Fraud Probe Unravels Sanjeev Gupta's GFG Refinancing Plans." Bloomberg. May 14, 2021. Accessed June 7, 2021. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-05-14/u-k-fraud-prosecutoropens-investigation-into-gfg
- ¹⁵ John O'donnell and Brenna Hughes Neghaiwi. "Credit Suisse scandals prompt Switzerland to think unthinkable: punish bankers." Reuters. May 28, 2021. Accessed June 7, 2021. https://www.reuters.com/business/finance/credit-suisse-scandals-prompt-switzerlandthink-unthinkable-punish-bankers-2021-05-28/
- ¹⁶ Tim Quinson. "Wall Street's ESG Gold Rush Has Conjured a 'Green Bitcoin". Bloomberg. May 26, 2021. Accessed June 4, 2021. ¹⁷ Id.
- ¹⁸ Id.
- ¹⁹ Id.
- ²⁰ Tim Quinson. "Wall Street's ESG Gold Rush Has Conjured a 'Green Bitcoin". Bloomberg. May 26, 2021. Accessed June 4, 2021. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-05-26/wall-street-s-esg-gold-rush-has-conjured-up-a-green-bitcoin-green-insight ²¹ BBC. "Bitcoin Mining Council to report renewable energy usage." BBC. May 25, 2021. Accessed June 4, 2021. https://www.bbc.com/news/technology-57240090
- ²² Matt Levine. "Bitcoin Could Use a Greener Image." Bloomberg. May 25, 2021. Accessed June 4, 2021. https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2021-05-25/elon-musk-wants-bitcoin-to-be-green-but-esg-is-all-relative
- ²³ David Randall. "Ark's Wood says bitcoin ESG push makes solar more appealing." Reuters. June 2, 2021. Accessed June 4, 2021. https://www.reuters.com/business/sustainable-business/arks-wood-savs-bitcoin-esg-push-makes-solar-more-appealing-2021-05-27/ ²⁴ Id.
- ²⁵ Id.
- ²⁶ Rebecca Elliott and Paul Vigna. "Elon Musk Says Tesla Has Suspended Accepting Bitcoin for Vehicle Purchases." Wall Street Journal. May 12, 2021. Accessed June 4, 2021. https://www.wsj.com/articles/elon-musk-says-tesla-suspends-accepting-bitcoin-forvehicle-purchases-11620858838



Citations

- ²⁷ Jacob Kastrenakes. "Apple suppliers linked to Uyghur forced labor in a new report." The Verge. May 10, 2021. Accessed June 7, 2021. https://www.theverge.com/2021/5/10/22428899/apple-suppliers-china-uvghur-forced-labor-report
- ²⁸ Mike Peterson. "Seven Apple suppliers linked to Chinese forced labor programs." Apple Insider. May 10, 2021. Accessed June 7, 2021. https://appleinsider.com/articles/21/05/10/seven-apple-suppliers-linked-to-chinese-forced-labor-programs
- ²⁹ Katie Canales. "7 Apple suppliers in China have links to forced labor programs, including the use of Uyghur Muslims from Xinjiang, according to a new report." Business Insider. May 10, 2021. Accessed June 7, 2021. https://www.businessinsider.com/apple-chinasuppliers-uvghur-muslims-forced-labor-report-2021-5
- ³⁰ Wayne Ma. "Seven Apple Suppliers Accused of Using Forced Labor From Xinjiang." The Information. May 10, 2021. Accessed June 7, 2021. https://www.theinformation.com/articles/seven-apple-suppliers-accused-of-using-forced-labor-fromxinjiang?irclickid=2lHyMvQCyxyLT0swUx0Mo37nUkBwm3RMYWAU340&irgwc=1&utm_source=affiliate&utm_medium=cpa&ut_ m_campaign=10078-Skimbit+Ltd.&utm_term=businessinsider.com
- ³¹ United Nations Statistics Division. "SDG Indicators: Global indicator framework for the Sustainable Development Goals and targets of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development." N.d. Accessed June 7, 2021. https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/indicators-list ³² Id.
- ³³ U.S. National Statistics for the U.N. Sustainable Development Goals. "SDG Targets and Indicators." U.S. National Statistics for the U.N. Sustainable Development Goals. N.d. Accessed June 7, 2021. https://sdg.data.gov/



Disclosures

The information provided in this commentary is intended to be educational in nature and not advice relative to any investment or portfolio offered through Pathstone. The views expressed in this commentary reflect the opinion of the author based on data available as of the date this commentary was written and is subject to change without notice. This commentary is not a complete analysis of any sector, industry or security. Individual investors should consult with their financial advisor before implementing changes in their portfolio based on opinions expressed. The information provided in this commentary is not a solicitation for the investment management services of Pathstone. The graphs and tables included herein have been provided by commercial databases and, while we believe the information to be reliable, we assume no responsibility for any error or omission. The recipients of this communication assume all risks in relying on the information set forth herein. Past performance of any investment, industry, asset class or investment strategy is no guarantee of future performance.